
1 of 16  The Florida Gator Tale 

August 2019 FLMSTA.org 

 

The Florida Gator Tale 
Newsletter of the Florida Chapter of the 
Motorcycle Sport Touring Association 

Volume 12 Issue 8 

Feature Article 

STAR 2019 
An adventure in our ñback yardò... 

By òVanó VanSteelant 
FL State Co-Director  

[Readers, I attempted to include many appropriate photos from the STAR collection 
on the National website.  Space and editing may have left several options on the 
άcutting room floorέ.  You ought to check out all of the photos on the STAR 2019 
site, even if you didnΩt attend.  In fact, if thatΩs άyouέ, itΩs even more important to 
browse the collection.  No better way to sense the fun and frolic that we have while 

you are hanging around the house... .  Click on photos for high-res versions.] 

The eastern STAR landed in Bristol, VA this year.  You might know 

the ñbetterò half in TN for the NASCAR track!   Either way, we were 

located in the midst of great roads 

within five to ten minutes of the host 

hotel.  Up front, know this.  I came 

focused on riding the roads.  I did not 

take in any of the ñsightsò.  Fortunately, 

dining options in the hotel and/or a short 

walk out the front door worked out fine 

for my riding ambitions and evening 

obligations.  And the bar had plenty of 

local lager on tap once the bike was parked and covered!   

As in the past, my plans leading up to my departure went through several revisions.  After considering driving 

up with the bike in a pickup bed, the logistics included visiting friends going up and returning home put me on 

the Hayabusa for the roundtrip.  Though most of the miles were interstate or multi-lane, I found enough 2-lane 

fun to put a smile on my face by dayôs end.  Thursday afternoon, leaving from work in Stuart, FL, the first stop 

was to overnight in Kingsland, GA.  Exit 3, just inside the GA border, youôll find 10+ lodging choices and 

nearly that many dining options.  This location is ideal for launching your next dayôs ride.  Going north, you can 
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easily make your way into North Carolina.  Or, heading south, an early start had me home in South Florida by 

11:45 AM ahead of the worst heat! 

The first real day of riding turned ñfunnerò the closer I got to my friendôs house in Pittsboro, NC.  Once off of I-

95 and eventually onto a 2-lane rolling bliss over hill and dale, I parked and joined them for a backyard 

cookout.  Phil and Boots were terrific hosts, even knowing that Iôd return again the next weekend on my way 

back home!  The roads leading to their secluded abode are what youôd expect in rural NC ï curvy and hilly and 

nothing like South Florida!!  Even the last 1.1 miles of gravel road leading to their driveway added something 

special to the end of my day-long 430-mile ride! 

Saturday, away we go!!  Iôve got places to be and people to meet...  My way west to Bristol found me on every 

manner of road.  Eventually picking up NC-421 mid-state, I kept day dreaming of the last 11 serpentine miles of 

nirvana just south of the 

hotel.  I was introduced 

to the Snake Road back 

in 2011 when STAR 

was based in Johnson 

City, TN.  That dayôs 

ride was epic for me for 

many reasons.  This was 

to be my first 

opportunity to relive those memories.  As my ride west progressed, so did the cloud cover.  I was overdue for a 

break and gas stop, and randomly pulled into a corner station with a large ñquickie-martò attached.  After 

gassing up and parking, the clouds decided to lighten their load of moisture.  Upon my arrival, I had noticed a 

few other riders who matched our Clubôs ñdescriptionò (ATGATT!).   Who else... Past-Prez. and current Just-

For-Fun organizer, Brick, and three other riders decided to stop and revive in Mountain City in preparation of 

riding the Snake into Bristol!  After waiting out the worst of the downpour, we donned our rain gear and 

ñenjoyedò the only encounter I had with rain in three days!  
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A surprising number of 

members arrived on Saturday, 

making for lots of hugs and 

greetings!  It also allowed 

many to take care of early 

registration and wander out to 

the Honda Demo truck.  And a 

good thing, too!  My roommate 

for the rally, Bob Shields and I 

took care of Hondaôs legal obligations and caught up with fellow Florida member, Becky DeShazo-Westly.  She 

had the pleasure of corralling all the MSTA ñcatsò for the next four days of demo rides!  Hubby Doug was off 

playing in the dirt someplace...  in an official capacity for 

Honda!  Those two have performed yeoman duty for 

Honda over the last several years.  We ALL thank them for 

the efforts and their ability to convince the head office to 

support our rally.  Remember, just weeks before Bristol, 

they were at Americade with 40,000+ attendees!! 

Following up with Becky a few weeks later, she confirmed 

that Hondaôs commitment to our rally netted them nearly 

300 demo rides and plenty of feedback from the riders.  

Bob and I were good for four of them!  For our last demo, 

we rode the Goldwing Tour and Goldwing.  Clicking the 

ride mode into SPORT totally changes the bike.  We had a 

blast!  The engine sound, the suspension and DCT all 

behave differently, in unison.  A while back, I rented an ST 

1300 for several days.  The new Wing in SPORT will let 

you forget all about that long-ago bike.  And when you hit 

the interstate, click TOUR and glide to your next 

destination.  Itôs a very good bike!  

Sunday, we rode!!  Big grins!  Some GPS issues, as usual.  Solution... just keep riding!  The reward for our 

perseverance was a dry run up the length of the Snake that was soaking wet the day before - a proper road-

welcoming to STAR.  The actual 

Welcoming Ceremony that evening 

went very well!  The local Deputy 

was well practiced with his remarks 

and appropriate warnings.  The 

event dealer was warmly welcomed.  

The hors dôoeuvres were devoured!!  

And the hotel bar and restaurant was 

a very popular destination for the 

rest of the night!! 
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Monday, we rode!!  It was an epic route, including the ñback of the Dragonò.  Well, it was for some of us.  

Sixty miles into the middle of nowhere, following a refreshment break, my óbusa went dark.  No click-click.  

No dash.  Nada!  Remember that warm welcome the event dealership received last night?  Out came the phones, 

GPS pins and texts.  Atlas Honda/Yamaha Motorcycle Dealership on Lee Hwy. in Bristol, VA sent their man 

LT out with a truck and trailer to haul my butt and bike back to the dealership.  As soon as I signed the service 

request, my bike was apart and they smartly started with the simplest possible trouble.  Yup, the battery had 

shorted internally.  Powered up a new one.  Checked that the charging system was functioning properly.  

Buttoned myself up and paid my bill.  When they noticed I had 110,000+ miles on the odometer, I got another 

round of handshakes!!  Ah, this is why our rally always needs to sign up an event dealer!  I was back at the 

hotel in time for beer-thirty!  

Monday night hosts the annual Members Meeting.  Thankfully, most of the rally attendees packed the room 

each year.  The level of interest shown by the general membership is to be commended.  The highlights 

included: a brief Treasurerôs report, complete with good news about the financial stability of the Club; a brief 

Membership report by Pat M. indicated that our general make-up and numbers were holding steady.  Several 

members were recognized for their recruiting efforts - Tom Blake among them!   

Two additional highlights involved Tom and yours truly.  

First, we were awarded ñState Directors of the Yearò by 

the EC.  Something about our continued efforts to enhance 

the Florida Chapter experience...  All kidding aside, we 

were surprised and honored.  Dennis pointed out our 

monthly events, the awards for the Newsletter and Website, 

and the Just-For-Fun events that draw out-of-state 

members every year.  Tom made sure to acknowledge the 

efforts and support of all the Florida members from the 

podium.  As I do every Thanksgiving, I thank ALL the 

behind-the-scenes volunteers who play a huge part in making the Florida Chapter an example to follow.  Tom 

and I enjoy our leadership roles and freely share the spot light with all of you.   

Which brings us to 

the best moment 

for the Florida 

membership!  

Once again, we 

were able to share 

our good fortune 

with the Club at 

large.  Due to the 

continued support 

of our voluntary 50/50 raffles, we collected a surplus that the membership agreed to donate to three entities.  

The first was the MSTA Dan Clark Safety Program.  We presented our $500 contribution to Carl and Denise 

Wieman.  A BIG thank you to all who participated during our brunch/lunch rides!! 
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Tuesday, we rode!!  This time, we made haste 

to the MSTA Lunch Ride.  Bob and I took the 

short/fast route to the Warriors Path State Park 

Pavilion.  Though the scenic interstate made it 

simple to get there, we followed the GPS 

through one neighborhood after another until 

we entered the park from the opposite direction 

from where the photographers were prepared 

to take lunch ride photos!  The poor guy came 

running so he could include us in the montage 

of lunch photos.   

The Planning Team 

picked a great place 

to hold the event.  

The pavilion was 

huge and had a proper 

catering counter/prep 

area.  The food was 

fresh and delicious!  

And, the Park itself 

offered everything from a golf course to boating and hiking.    

After lunch, we chose the ñlongò return route back to the hotel.  Wow, what a great combination of roads!  No 

gravel, and nothing wider than two lanes.  Canopied stretches and ridge line views into the next county.  Horses, 

cows and squirrels - nearly three hours riding bliss!  We liked it so much, we decided to ride it again on 

Wednesday... 

The Tuesday Seminars happened after dinner.  I made it to the middle one, put on by Honda.  Chief marketing 

big-wig Jim delighted us with a colorful and informative presentation covering the past 60 years of the Honda 

Motor Company.  No matter how well versed you think you are about all things Honda, youôd learn something 

new from this slide show!  Afterward, as Jim bravely did in Vermont, he opened the floor to the SRO crowd.  

And he began to fill his laptop with questions, requests, demands, complaints and atta-boys!  Fast fingers on 

that guy.  I even squeezed in my comment about the Goldwing in SPORT.  I suspect the disbelieving former ST 

owners hadnôt actually demoôd the Wing....    

Wednesday, we rode!!  In fact, Bob and I decided to relive the Lunch ride route.  We chose the ñlongò way 

there, and repeated the ñlongò route home.  We had heard the former route had a few disappointing sections.  

True that.  Fact is, without the nearly continuous GPS prompts, youôd never have made it to the park.  

Sometimes, one can over-complicate a route in the effort to make it ñinterestingò.  One section had us on a one-

lane road for miles.  How fortunate that the only vehicle we encountered used the only pullout available for 

several miles.  A courtesy wave to that UPS driver!  Ah, but the ride back from the Park was our reward.     
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